MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING
HELD ON MONDAY 9 NOVEMBER 2009
In the Chair:
Councillor C McShane
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, G Hartin, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, P McShane & C Newcombe 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk & Chief Executive


Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services




Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services



Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services





Mrs S McLaughlin, PA to Chief Executive
09/22:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors H A Harding, D McAllister and C McCambridge

Chairman’s Business


The Chairman welcomed everyone to the Meeting.

Condolences
The Chairman stated that she wished to convey her sympathy to the family of the late Liz Coyles, Rathmoyle who had celebrated her 100th birthday in October.

Councillor Blaney stated that he wished to convey his sympathy to the family of the late Mrs McMullan, Leyland Road, Ballycastle.

Campbeltown Ferry Service
Following discussion, 


Councillor McConaghy proposed

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved
“That the Meeting continue in committee”.
The Chairperson pointed out that she, along with the Vice-Chairman, the Chief Executive and representatives from Argyll & Bute Council would be meeting, with the Minister for Enterprise, Trade and Investment to discuss the future of the Campbeltown Ferry Service.

Following discussion, it was agreed that the Council would not seek funding for any improvements to the infrastructure at Ballycastle Harbour, if there was a commitment to proceed to the next stage for the reinstatement of the Campbeltown Ferry Service.

The Meeting continued out of committee.

Future of Urology Department at the Causeway Hospital

Councillor McMullan stated that he had been advised that the Urology Department at the Causeway Hospital was due to close and that patients would be referred to Altnagelvin Hospital.

Following discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved
“That the Council write to the Minister for Health seeking clarification on the future of the Urology Department at the Causeway Hospital”.


Remembrance Sunday
Councillor Graham stated that he wished to pass on thanks to Councillors M Black, P McConaghy & R McIlroy for laying wreaths at Ballycastle and Bushmills on Remembrance Sunday.
PEACE III Partnership
The Chairman pointed out that Councillor M Black was no longer able to represent the Council on the PEACE III Partnership.

Following discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved

“That Councillor McMullan be nominated to sit on the PEACE III Partnership in place of Councillor M Black”.

09/22:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 12 OCTOBER 2009
The Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 12 October 2009, having been circulated, were taken as read.
Amendments

Councillor McMullan referred to the last sentence on Page 5 of the Minutes and pointed out that this should read, “He informed Members…”.

After discussion and subject to the amendment,

Councillor McConaghy proposed


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 12 October 2009 be adopted”.
09/22:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON  12 OCTOBER 2009

Stoney Loanan

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Head of Technical Service (HTS) stated that he would seek further clarification regarding the issue of ownership and maintenance of Stoney Loanan, Cushendall.


Flooding at Blackpark Road, Ballyvoy

In reply to Councillor P McShane, the Chairman stated that the Clerk would follow up the issue of flooding at Blackpark Road, Ballyvoy with NI Water.

09/22:04
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.

Ballycastle Harbour Authority Port Marine Safety Code (PMSC)
The HTS stated that the PMSC was published in March 2000 by DETR Ports Division and that it aimed to establish an agreed national standard for port marine safety and a measure by which harbour authorities can be held accountable for their legal powers and duties to run their harbours safely.

The HTS pointed out that the Ballycastle Harbour Authority PMSC is intended to provide guidance to all those involved in marine operations within the area of Ballycastle Harbour. 

The Clerk explained his position as Harbour Master and following discussion, it was agreed to approve the Ballycastle Harbour PMSC.

Rathlin Harbour Bye-Laws
The HTS stated that at the Council Meeting on 12 September 2009, the Council had agreed to proceed with the notice of intention to make bye-laws for Rathlin Harbour. He pointed out that the notice was made in local press on 21 September 2009. 

Following discussion, it was agreed to defer discussion on the Rathlin Harbour Bye-Laws to allow for further consultation with the Islanders.

Tender Report for the Replacement of Dog Warden’s Van
The HTS stated that invites to tender for a replacement dog warden’s panel van had been issued and that 3 tenders had been returned.  The HTS summarised the quotations that had been received and pointed out that the old van met the criteria for the government’s scrappage scheme and that this had been taken into account within the quotations.  
Following discussion, it was agreed that JC Halliday be awarded the contact for the replacement of the Dog Warden’s Van at a price of £10,417.75 & VAT.
Tender for the Replacement Second Hand Tipper Van
The HTS stated that due to operational demands it was deemed a better investment to replace the existing 4 x 4 pick-up with a tipper van.  He pointed out that invites to tender for a replacement tipper van had been issued and that 3 tenders were returned. He summarised the quotations that had been received and stated that the tipper van from Scott’s of Antrim proved best value for money due to its low mileage, full service history, one year’s PSV and its immaculate condition.  The HTS stated that the van had also been inspected by the garage mechanics.


Following discussion, it was agreed that Scotts of Antrim be awarded the contract for the replacement tipper van as it provided the best value for money at a price of £6,995 & VAT.

Tender Report of DDA Works to Various Council Buildings

The HTS reminded Members that the Disability Discrimination Act 1995 (DDA) makes it unlawful to discriminate against disabled people in terms of recruitment, promotion, training, working conditions or dismissal.  He stated that the DDA also places a duty on employers to make ‘reasonable adjustments’ within their workplace for disabled workers and that all public buildings will have a requirement to comply with DDA. 

The HTS stated that the Council had devised a Disability Action Plan and appointed suitably qualified consultants to carry out a Disability Discrimination Audit of Council premises to ascertain levels of compliance and recommend and cost any modifications which may be required to ensure compliance with the Act.  

The HTS stated that the DDA audit reports, regarding access to Council premises, were received from the consultants and that they detailed a considerable amount of improvement works that need to be carried out in order to render Council properties DDA compliant.  He explained that the reports prioritise the works required in each Council building with a recommendation that priority 1 works be undertaken immediately, with priority 2 works to be carried out at first available opportunity or as part of planned maintenance programmes and priority 3 works to be carried out as part of a major refurbishment programme or as adequate resources become available.

The HTS went on to explain that Phase 1 consisted of Priority 1 and 2 works in Sheskburn House, Mosside and Bushmills Community Centres and Cushendun Caravan Park.  He stated that the works consist of improving access and egress, better signage, and widening door openings.  
The HTS stated that a select list of 8 tenderers were invited to submit prices for the works and that all 8 tenders were returned.  The HTS summarised the quotations that had been received.
Following discussion, it was agreed to award the DDA Works to D Patton & Sons at a price of £198,367 & VAT.
Christmas Tree Arrangements for 2009
The HTS stated that due to the many problems associated with the decoration of the Christmas Trees last year, it was proposed to offer community groups £100 donation to go towards the hire of a cherry picker so they can decorate the tree safely and at their own convenience.  He explained that the Council would still purchase and erect all trees as per previous years.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that previous costs had taken workers’ time and associated costs into account.  

Councillor M Black stated that she thought that this was a generous contribution.

Councillor McConaghy concurred with this remark.

Councillor P McShane stated that he thought that this would be a good opportunity for Community Groups to become actively involved.

Following discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed


Seconded by Councillor M Black
“That the Council provide £100 contribution to 7 community groups upon receipt of an invoice for the hire of a cherry picker to decorate village Christmas Trees”.

On a vote being taken, there were 7 votes for and 3 votes against the proposal which was carried.

In reply to Councillor Graham, the HTS stated that the arrangements for decorating the Christmas Tree in Ballycastle would not be changed.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, the Chairman stated that each Community Group would be expected to use its own insurance.

NI Water – Proposed Kiosk in Mosside
The HTS reminded Members that confirmation had been sought regarding the potential compensation that Council would receive for allowing the above work to be completed on its property.  He stated that the District Valuer had assessed the compensation at £500 and that that covered the installation of two underground chambers near the footpath and the purchase of approximately 4m² of ground on which to build the kiosk and erect the telemetry pole.  He explained that they had also taken into account about 4m of ducting, since the bulk of the ducting would be in the road or footway.

Following discussion, it was agreed to permit NI Water to install its kiosk and telemetry pole within Council property near the entrance to Mosside Community Centre.
Fly-Tipping at Cairns, Cushendall
The HTS stated that over 200 fly-tipped tyres had been collected from Cairns in Cushendall at the request of the Environmental Health Department and that the estimated cost of collection and disposal of the tyres was £850.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the HTS explained that the tyres had been collected at the request of the Environmental Health Department and that bonfires in other areas had been monitored.  
Vandalism
The HTS stated that the green navigational light on the harbour had been smashed beyond repair.  
Councillor M Black expressed her disbelief that vandals would destroy something so important.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, the HTS stated that, on this occasion, it was not possible to identify the offenders by CCTV.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that this matter had been reported to the PSNI.

Pedestrian Entrance at Woodvale
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that he would investigate the possibility of creating a pedestrian entrance beside the field gate at Woodvale.

Litter Bins, Bushmills

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that it was felt that there was an adequate number of litter bins in Bushmills and that there was already one located at the clock.

Following discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved


“That the Report for the Technical Services Department be adopted.”

09/22:05
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S  REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Visit by Tourism Representatives from Co Clare
The Head of Tourism & Leisure Services (HTLS) stated that representatives from Co Clare would be visiting the Giant’s Causeway on 5 December 2009 and that he, along with the Chairman and Vice-Chairman would meet with them.

Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust Potential Future Funding Opportunities 

The HTLS reminded Members of the potential funding available for capital projects along the Causeway Coastal Route which had been identified by the Causeway Coast & Glens Heritage Trust.  He highlighted the various types of funding available and stated that he wanted Members to be aware that if the district was to avail of and benefit from the schemes, then the Council should consider including substantial capital for match funding in the Estimates.  

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the HTLS suggested inviting Helen Noble, Causeway Coast & Glens Heritage Trust to a future Council Meeting in order to discuss potential future funding opportunities.
Following discussion, it was agreed to invite Helen Noble to a Council Meeting in January.

Tow River Path Reinstatement

The HTLS reminded Members of the major works being undertaken by N.I. Water to lay a main sewer along a section of the Tow River Path.  He stated that the works would be completed by the start of December with the path along the To w River and the section along Bleach Green fully reinstated.  He stated that the works required the removal of a substantial amount of plants and trees that were part of the previous redevelopment of the pitches and that NI Water were funding a comprehensive planting scheme to reinstate those areas affected by the works.

Councillor M Black stated that she was looking forward to seeing the completed scheme.

The HTLS pointed out that owing to bad weather, work was slightly behind, but that it was hoped that it should be complete in a couple of weeks.

National Trust Replacement Visitor Centre Plans

The HTLS stated that Henegan Peng Architects had presented up to date plans to Officers and that the National Trust was to respond to some queries. 
It was agreed that the plans would be displayed in the foyer of Sheskburn House.

Moyle Tourism Development Strategy and Action Plan

The HTLS reminded Members that the Terms of Reference for the Moyle Tourism Development Strategy and Action Plan had been approved by Council and that the work had subsequently been advertised.  He stated that seven proposals had been received and following assessment, three companies were invited to present their proposals. 

Following discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved


“That the Meeting continue in Committee”.

The HTLS outlined the criteria used for scoring the companies on their initial application and presentation.
Following discussion, it was agreed that RPD Consultancy be appointed to carry out the Tourism Development Strategy and Action Plan.

The Meeting continued out of Committee.

Renovation of Bushmills Library 

The HTLS stated that further to the Council’s decision to develop Bushmills Library as a stand alone Tourist Information and retail outlet, it is now proposed that Whittaker and Watt Architects be employed as an extension of the work they had previously undertaken for the renovation of the building.  The HTLS stated that the Council should give consideration to funding a completely new project on the site which would involve the demolition of the existing building and the development of a state of the art stand alone Tourist Information/Craft Retail facility for Bushmills.  He reminded Members that £30,000 had been set aside for the temporary renovation two years ago and recommended that Whittaker and Watt be appointed as soon as possible to draw up and cost an appropriate scheme that may be considered in this year’s estimates.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the HTLS stated that plans would have to be drawn up in order for the scheme to be costed.
Councillor O Black stated that she felt that the services of an Architect should be tendered for.

Councillor McConaghy stated that as this project had already been delayed, he felt that it was important to move ahead as quickly as possible.

Following discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed


Seconded by Councillor Graham,
“That approval be given for Whittaker & Watt to draw up plans and complete costings for a new Tourist Information/Craft Retail facility for Bushmills”.

After further discussion,

Councillor O Black proposed an amendment


Seconded by Councillor P McShane,

“That the services of an Architect to draw up plans and complete costings for a new Tourist Information/Craft Retail facility for Bushmills be tendered for”.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors M Black, O Black, McMullan, C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe voted in favour and Councillors Graham, Hartin, McConaghy and McIlroy voted against the amendment which was carried.
Councillors Blaney and McDonnell abstained.

Following further discussion, it was agreed not to grant permission for Familycare-in-Cancer for the use of Bushmills Library.
The Moyle Sports Awards 2009

The HTLS stated that the Moyle Sports Awards would be held on Saturday 14 November 2009 in Ballycastle Golf Club.  He stated that the guest speaker would be BBC’s Top Presenter Stephen Watson and that the entertainment included Gerry Donnelly, a very popular comedian on the corporate circuit.  The HTLS reminded Members that it had been decided a few years ago to support the Moyle Sports Awards on an annual basis and to purchase a table of eight for the Awards Evening.

Councillor Graham expressed his disappointment with the Council’s decision for the Ploughing Association’s reception in October.

Following discussion, it was agreed that Councillors M Black, McConaghy, C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe would attend the Moyle Sports Awards.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Tourism & Leisure Services Report be adopted”.

09/22:06
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Corporate Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Action Cancer’s BIG Bus
The Assistant Chief Executive (ACE) informed Members that a request had been received from The Glens Vintage Club for use of the car park at Cushendall Boat Club on Friday 4 and Saturday 5 December 2009 for Action Cancer’s BIG BUS.
This was agreed.

Cinemobile
The ACE stated that a request has been received from Cinemobile for permission to use the carpark at the Ferry Terminal, Ballycastle on Saturday 14, Sunday 15 and Monday 16 November and also Waterfoot Road Carpark in Cushendall on Tuesday 17, Wednesday 18 and Thursday 19 November 2009.

This was agreed.

Foreshore and seabed at Bellisk (Waterford Slipway)

The ACE stated that following Council’s decision that the slipway at Bellisk would remain as a public slipway, correspondence has been received from Brown McConnell Clark McKee regarding the proposal to grant a lease to RNLI.  She explained that The Crown Estates had confirmed with RNLI that the proposed lease could not proceed but as Council are permitting RNLI to use the slipway, a form of licence should be put in place between the Council and RNLI.  

The ACE stated that  as the terms of the lease dated 13 October 2008 do not provide for the granting of a licence, the Crown Estates have indicated that they would be content for this usage to be documented simply by way of a letter to be kept with the lease.  

Following discussion, it was agreed that a letter be kept with the Lease for the Foreshore and Seabed at Bellisk advising that the Council permits RNLI to use the slipway.

Following discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

“That a letter be sent to the Crown Estates asking that consideration be given to waiving the charges for leasing the Seabed within the District”.

Economic Appraisals - Consultation Document
The ACE had previously circulated a copy of PriceWaterHouseCoopers Executive Summary regarding Economic Appraisal of options for Local Government Service Delivery.  She explained that the Council must now decide on how it wishes to respond, as responses are required by end of November and reminded Members that the Voluntary Transition Committee would be holding a workshop on Thursday 26 November in order to formulate a response.

Following discussion, it was agreed that the Council would feed any comments regarding Local Government Service Delivery through its Transition Committee Members and that they would also consider SOLACE’s response.

Woodvale Toilets, Bushmills

The ACE stated that the above property had been kept on the open market at the request of Council and explained that, to date, no further bids had been received.

Following discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed


Seconded by Councillor Blaney


“That the highest offer for Woodvale Toilets, Bushmills be accepted”.
On a vote being taken, there were 4 votes for and 8 votes against the proposal which was lost.

It was therefore agreed that Woodvale Toilets, Bushmills be kept on the open market.

After discussion,

Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted”.

09/22:07
TO CONSIDER RQUEST FROM NIW TO PURCHASE A PIECE OF COUNCIL LAND TO THE REAR OF SHESKBURN HOUSE
Councillor M Black stated that she had been contacted by residents of Strand Cottages who were devastated that the Council were considering selling the piece of land to the rear of Sheskburn House.

Councillor P McShane stated that he had also been contacted by residents about this matter and stated that he felt it was important that the Council should not be seen to be using its influence to the detriment of the Ratepayer.

Councillor McDonnell reminded Members that this could have a knock-on effect on the development of the town and could inhibit granting of some planning permissions.
Councillor O Black stated that it would be NI Water holding up development in Ballycastle and not the Council.

Councillor P McShane concurred with these remarks.

The Chairman stated that she felt that the general consensus was that Council did not want to sell this piece of land to NI Water.

Following discussion, it was agreed not to sell the piece of land to the rear of Sheskburn House to NI Water.


Flooding on Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall
Councillor McMullan requested that a letter be sent to Roads Service regarding the problem of flooding at Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall.

This was agreed.

09/22:08
PRESS COMPLAINTS COMMISSION
Councillor P McShane stated that he had been contacted by several people regarding the photograph of the suicide victim which had been published in the Sunday World.  He asked that the Council support the following motion:
“Moyle District Council finds this publication of a photograph depicting a suicide victim totally irresponsible.  This publication flies in the face of professional journalism standards and borders on an act of voyeurism and no thought was given to the hurt caused to the man’s family.  The issue of suicide is one which has tragically affected many families, not only locally but throughout the island as a whole.  The publication of this photo has undoubtedly caused much hurt”.

This was agreed and it was also agreed to write to the Press Complaints Commission regarding this matter.

09/22:09
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Royal Town Planning Institute, Planning the future of local government.  To be held on Wednesday 25 November 2009 in Belfast City Hall
There were no nominations to attend this conference.

Inside Government’s Second Annual Safer and Stronger Communities in Northern Ireland Event.  To be held on Wednesday 25 November 2009 in Stormont Hotel, Belfast
Following discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

“That Councillor Newcombe is nominated to attend Inside Government’s Second Annual Safer and Stronger Communities in Northern Ireland Event.”

09/22:10
NOTices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985
The Clerk stated that no applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
09/22:11
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
There were no documents for Signing and Sealing.
09/22:12
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 6 November 2009 from Ballycastle Town Partnership regarding the Town Gateways Project
Councillor M Black commended Mr McGill for the research and work he had done for this project.  She asked that the Press take note and give the project some publicity.
The Clerk explained that following the public consultation event, the Partnership would report back to the Council for adoption.

NILGA News
This Newsletter was noted.

Planning Service Consultation Paper on Householder Permitted Development Rights in Northern Ireland
This Consultation Paper was noted.

Planning Service Consultation Paper on Non-Householder Permitted Development Rights in Northern Ireland

This Consultation Paper was noted.

Planning Service Consultation Paper on Permitted Development Rights for Small Scale Renewable Energy (Microgeneration) Development in Northern Ireland

This Consultation Paper was noted.

Letter dated 9 October 2009 from the Department for Employment and Learning regarding Consultation on Additional Paternity Leave and Pay
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 20 October 2009 from the Department of Health, Social Services ndPublic Safety regarding future plans for Glenmona Centre, Cushendun
Councillor P McShane outlined a number of questions raised by comments contained in the above letter.
Following discussion, it was agreed that a letter be forwarded to the Minister for Health seeking an assurance regarding the long term future of Glenmona in continuing to provide Adult Day Care for the Glens of Antrim area.

Letter dated 28 October 2009 from The Drainage Council for Northern Ireland regarding the appointment of two members to represent the interests of the twenty-six district Councils
Following discussion,

Councillor Newcombe proposed


Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved

“That Councillor McMullan be nominated for consideration for appointment to The Drainage Council for Northern Ireland”

Letter dated 29 October 2009 from Translink regarding an additional bus stop in Ballycastle
Following discussion, it was agreed that a further letter be sent to Translink asking them to reconsider providing additional bus stops in Quay Road or Ann Street, Ballycastle and also at Bush Gardens, Bushmills.

Letter dated 30 October 2009 from the Northern Ireland Office regarding Police (NI) Act 2000 – Review of Temporary Recruitment Provisions

This letter was noted.

09/22:13
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
There was no other business.
The meeting concluded at 8.50pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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